
 
July 13, 2020 
 

Debra A. Howland 
Executive Director 
New Hampshire Public Utilities Commission 
21 South Fruit Street, Suite 10 
Concord, New Hampshire 03301-2429 
 
Re: DW 08-095 Warner Village Water District 

Request to Discontinue Water Service Outside of Village Precinct 
Boundaries and Modify Franchise Boundaries 

Dear Ms. Howland: 

On July 23, 2008 and September 24, 2009, the Warner Village Water District 
(District) filed requests with the Commission for authority to discontinue service to four 
customers who reside outside of the District’s boundaries and to modify its franchise area 
by eliminating the lots occupied by those four customers.  Staff recommends the 
Commission approve the District’s requests.   
 
Background (DW 06-001) 

 
The District is a body corporate and politic governed and established as a village 

district pursuant to RSA 52 within the Town of Warner, New Hampshire.  Dating back to 
the late 1800’s, the District’s source of supply was Silver Lake from which it transported 
water via a main.  That main ran past four residences on and near North Village Road in 
Warner, which, even though located outside of the District’s boundaries, received service 
via connections to that supply main.  Subsequently, the District abandoned Silver Lake as 
its source of supply, utilizing, instead, wells located inside of its municipal boundaries.  
For a period thereafter, the four residences continued to receive water service from the 
District, utilizing the former Silver Lake supply main.  To do so, however, required that 
water in the main flow in an opposite direction for 2,000 feet to reach the four customers.  
As a result, the District wasted large volumes of water and incurred significant expense to 
provide a potable water supply to the four customers.  In 2005, the District notified the 
occupants of the four properties that it would be terminating their water service and they 
would need to install private wells at their own expense to continue receiving water. 

 
In January 2006, three of the four affected residents filed a petition with the 

Commission seeking relief from the District’s actions.  The Commission assigned the 
petition Docket No. DW 06-001.  On July 18, 2006, the Commission issued Order No. 
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24,649 wherein it determined that it has jurisdiction over the District with regard to the 
provision of water service to the four affected residents.  As such, the Commission 
further prohibited the District from discontinuing the provision of water service to the 
four residents without first obtaining Commission authorization to do so. 
 
Procedural History 
 
 On July 23, 2008, the District filed a request to discontinue service to the four 
customers outside its municipal boundaries, thereby initiating the instant docket.  The 
customers for which the District requested discontinuation of service are as follows:  
 
Kenneth and Connie Benward   Deborah Buckley / James VonVett 
3 Waldron Hill Road     92 North Village Road 
Warner, NH  03278     Warner, NH  03278 
(Map 10 / Lot 3-1)     (Map 10 / Lot 7) 
 
Richard Fisher      Peter and Rhonda St. James 
84 North Village Road    69 North Village Road 
Warner, NH  03278     Warner, NH  03278 
(Map 10 / Lot 6)     (Map 10 / Lot 3) 
 
 In its letter, the District proposed installing private wells at each residence at its 
own expense.  The letter further requested the Commission’s disposition on the request so 
that the District could plan accordingly.  By secretarial letter dated September 3, 2008, 
the Commission stated it would approve the discontinuation of service to the four 
customers provided 1) the customers accept the wells upon completion, and 2) the wells 
comply with RSA 485-A:29 and RSA 485-A:30-b1.  The letter further directed the 
District to make a subsequent filing with the Commission to request modification of its 
franchise boundaries at such time that the wells were completed, accepted by the 
customers, and met statutory compliance standards. 
 
 On September 24, 2009, the District filed a letter with the Commission stating 
that the four affected parties had accepted the respective wells and that these wells were 
in compliance with RSAs 485-A:29 and 485-A:30b.  The District reiterated its previous 
request for approval to discontinue water service to the four parties, and requested 
modification of its franchise boundaries to reflect the elimination of the four properties 
occupied by the affected customers.  As an attachment to its filing, the District provided 
copies of signed statements from each of the four customers stating acceptance of the 

                                                 
1 In accordance with RSA 362:4, IV, a customer or water utility has the right to terminate water service and secure 
water from an alternate source, if the customer can demonstrate the ability to comply with the requirements of these 
two statutes, as well as the administrative rules adopted to implement them, i.e., Chapter Env-Wq 1000. RSA 485-
A:29 concerns submission and approval of plans for sewage disposal systems and RSA 485-A:30-b concerns 
standards relative to adequate protective well radii.  The NH Department of Environmental Services is primarily 
responsible for administrating these statutes through its rules. 
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respective wells constructed by the District and acknowledging the relinquishment of all 
further claims upon the District. 
 
 On October 14, 2009, the Commission responded to the District’s filing by 
secretarial letter, requesting documentary evidence of compliance with RSAs 485-A:29 
and 485-A:30-b and a description or map detailing the revised franchise boundaries 
sought.  On November 12, 2009, the District filed copies of Well Completion Reports for 
the four customers as evidence of compliance with RSA 485-A.  The District also 
provided a map showing the proposed revised franchise boundaries. 
 
 Subsequent to the receipt of this information, Staff conducted a number of 
discussions with the Staff of the New Hampshire Department of Environmental Services 
(NH DES) concerning the District’s compliance with the two specifically required 
statutes.  On January 29, 2010, Staff filed a letter with the Commission stating there was 
insufficient evidence in the record documenting the four customers’ lots comply with 
RSAs 485-A:29 and 485-A:30-b.  Further, and in view of the fact that such evidence was 
likely to take an inordinate amount of time to obtain, Staff also recommended the 
Commission deny the District’s requests, without prejudice.  The District subsequently 
advised Staff that it was actively working to address the concerns outlined in Staff’s 
January 29 recommendation.  On April 10, 2010, Staff filed a docket update with the 
Commission in which it stated that the District was requesting the Commission not close 
the proceeding until such time that it was able to address all issues raised by Staff. 
 
 On June 22, 2011, Staff sent a letter to the District requesting a further update as 
to its efforts towards addressing the statute compliance issues.  In response, on July 15, 
2011, the District filed a letter with the Commission stating that it was actively working 
with the Staff of NH DES to achieve the necessary compliance approvals.  The District 
also reiterated its request for the Commission to keep the docket open to allow sufficient 
time for that compliance process to be completed.  Between 2011 and 2019, Staff 
continued to make a number of informal inquiries of the District requesting further 
updates concerning the status of the required NH DES approvals.  The District responded 
to all such inquiries by indicating that it was continuing to work with the NH DES for 
those approvals and, therefore, the Commission should continue to keep the docket open.  
 

On July 3, 2019, Staff sent a letter to the District stating that it was prepared to 
file a recommendation with the Commission to close the docket unless the District 
directed otherwise within the subsequent ten days.  On July 13, the District 
communicated with Staff indicating its desire for the docket to remain open.   

 
As a result, Staff contacted the Staff of the NH DES directly to discern the 

specific action steps required by the District to achieve compliance with the necessary 
statutes regarding the four lots in question.  On July 23, 2019, Staff met with personnel of 
the NH DES and learned that the lots identified as Map 10, Lot 3 (St. James) and Map 10, 
Lot 3-1 (Benward) met all of the statutory and administrative rule requirements of RSA 
485-A and Env-Wq 1000.  With regard to the remaining two lots identified as Map 10, 
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Lot 6 (Fisher) and Map 10, Lot 7 (Buckley / VonVett), however, further information was 
required from the District before approval could be granted.  NH DES summarized these 
findings in a letter to Staff dated August 2, 2019. 

 
On August 13, 2019, Staff sent a letter to the District informing it of Staff’s 

meeting with NH DES and the information obtained from that meeting.  Staff also 
attached a copy of the NH DES letter dated August 2, 2019 to that correspondence.  On 
November 1, 2019, NH DES and the District informed Staff they had met earlier that day 
regarding the remaining compliance approvals.  On December 2, 2019, NH DES 
informed Staff of its determination that all four lots in question met the requirements of 
RSA 485-A and Env-Wq 1000.  NH DES subsequently confirmed that determination in a 
letter to Staff dated December 27, 2019. 

 
Staff Conclusions and Recommendation 

 
In Secretarial Letters dated September 3 and October 14, 2008, the Commission 

outlined the requirements necessary for the District to obtain approval for the discontinuation 
of water service to the four properties identified on the Town of Warner’s Map 10 as Lots 3, 
3-1, 6, and 7, and to remove those lots from its existing franchise.  Specifically, the 
Commission required 1) the customers accept the wells constructed for them by the 
District upon completion, 2) the wells comply with RSA 485-A:29 and RSA 485-A:30-b, 
and 3) provide a description or map detailing the revised franchise boundaries sought.  
Staff believes the District has now satisfied those requirements. 

 
With regard to the first requirement pertaining to acceptance of the constructed wells 

by each of the four customers, the Company provided signed statements from each of the 
affected customers acknowledging acceptance of the wells constructed on their behalf.  Staff 
has attached copies of these signed statements to this correspondence. 

 
With regard to the second requirement pertaining to the construction and placement of 

the wells conforming with RSAs 485-A:29 and 485-A:30-b, these statutes are primarily 
enforced by NH DES via its administrative rules found in Chapter Env-Wq 1000.  As such, 
Staff relied on the personnel of the NH DES relative to a determination of compliance in this 
regard.  As such, and after a lengthy review process, the NH DES made a determination that 
the wells contained on the four lots met all the requirements of RSA 485-A as well as the 
underlying administrative rules found in Chapter Env-Wq 1000.  Staff has attached a copy of 
the NHDES letter dated December 27, 2019 stating that determination.  

 
With regard to the third requirement pertaining to the provision of a description or 

map detailing the revised franchise boundaries sought by the District, Staff has attached a 
map provided by the District showing the District’s boundaries as well as the locations of 
the four outlying customer lots.  The District provided the map to the Commission on 
November 12, 2009. 

As such, Staff recommends the Commission approve, by Secretarial Letter, the 
District’s requests to discontinue water service to the four identified residences lying 
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outside of the District’s boundaries and to modify its existing franchise area via the 
elimination of the lots occupied by the four customers.  Staff further recommends that the 
Commission close the docket upon issuance of the Secretarial Letter.  

  
Staff would like to thank the Staff of the New Hampshire Department of 

Environmental Services and specifically, Kevin Kaveny, Robert Tardif, and Dawn Buker, 
for their invaluable assistance in resolving this docket.  If you have any further questions 
regarding this matter, please do not hesitate to contact me.  
 

Sincerely, 
 

      /s/ Jayson P. Laflamme 
 

Jayson P. Laflamme 
Assistant Director, Gas-Water Division 

 
 
Attachments: Customer Acknowledgements of Acceptance of Constructed Wells 
  12/27/19 Letter from NH DES 
  Map of Warner Village Water District 
 
cc: Service List 
 Kevin Kaveny, NH DES 
 Robert Tardif, NH DES 
 Dawn Buker, NH DES  















SERVICE  LIST  -  DOCKET RELATED - Email Addresses 7/13/2020Docket #: Printed :08-095

Executive.Director@puc.nh.gov

amanda.noonan@puc.nh.gov

Christopher.tuomala@puc.nh.gov

debra.howland@puc.nh.gov

donald.kreis@oca.nh.gov

jayson.laflamme@puc.nh.gov

mhatfield@clf.org

ocalitigation@oca.nh.gov

robyn.descoteau@puc.nh.gov

steve.frink@puc.nh.gov

suzanne.amidon@puc.nh.gov

wateradmin@warner.nh.us

Page # : 1


	DW 08-095 WVWD - Staff Recommendation - Final
	DW 08-095 WVWD - Staff Recommendation - Final
	DW 08-095 WVWD Staff Recommendation - Attachments

	ServListReport 08-095

